



Cutting Rental Assistance Is Harmful for Women, LGBTQIA+ People, and Families

By Talia Grossman, Sarah Hassmer, and Kim Johnson

We should ensure that all families across the United States have access to basic necessities, including safe, quality, accessible, and affordable housing.

Housing is a basic human need—it's the foundation of what every person needs to survive and thrive. It impacts every aspect of our lives—education, health, economic security, access to child care, and more.¹ Unfortunately, millions of people struggle to afford housing, and hundreds of thousands experience homelessness on any given night. The affordable housing crisis is rooted in the cost of rent far outpacing any raise in wages, and in the severe shortage of housing affordable and available to people with the lowest incomes.

Wages have not kept pace with rising rents for far too many families, especially in the past few years.² In order to afford a modest, two-bedroom apartment at fair market rent without being cost-burdened (spending more than 30% of income on rent), a full-time worker in the United States needs to make \$32.11 per hour³, which is \$24.86 more per hour than the federal minimum wage of \$7.25.⁴ Workers paid the average minimum wage have to work 113 hours a week, or 2.8 full time jobs, in order to afford a two-bedroom rental.⁵ Nowhere in the country can a full-time worker earning the minimum wage in their jurisdiction afford a modest two-bedroom rental home at fair market rent.⁶ Women comprise nearly two-thirds (64.1%) of the workforce in the 40 lowest-paying jobs—restaurant servers and bartenders, fast food workers, hotel clerks, housekeeping services, and entertainment venue and retail staff.⁷

In addition to the gap between wages and the cost of rent, there is a severe national shortage of affordable, available, accessible homes for extremely low-income renters—those earning no more than 30% of area median income (AMI). Nationally, there are only 34 affordable and available homes for every 100 extremely low-income renter households.⁸ As a result, almost three out of four extremely low-income renters spend over half of their income on housing costs alone every month.⁹

Progress on Housing Instability Fades as COVID Relief Expires

The affordable housing crisis long predates the COVID-19 pandemic, but the pandemic exacerbated the economic strain on households and slowed housing construction. The COVID relief funding Congress passed showed the importance of investing in solutions for housing instability and homelessness. To keep people safely housed during the pandemic, the federal government took unprecedented action, implementing a national eviction moratorium, allocating historic funds for emergency rental assistance, and providing significant resources to address the urgent housing needs of people experiencing homelessness, who were at elevated risk of COVID-19 infection, complications. and mortality. This effort paid off-even as low-income renters struggled with historically high rents and severe housing cost burdens,10 fewer households experienced homelessness.11

These programs have since ended and funding is virtually extinct. While these programs helped people stay housed during the pandemic, they were temporary and never sufficient to address the underlying causes of the housing crisis: the severe shortage of deeply affordable rental housing available to women and families with the lowest incomes, and the growing gap between wages and rents. Unfortunately, millions of people across the country still struggle to afford housing, and there is insufficient funding to provide aid to all eligible households. Only one in four families that are eligible for rental assistance receive it due to insufficient federal investments.¹²

With so much of a limited income going towards housing costs alone and no assistance to help, households with the lowest incomes are often one missed paycheck, brokendown car, or unexpected medical bill away from housing insecurity, eviction, and in worst cases, homelessness. Evictions and homelessness are rising across the country. In 2023, landlords filed 10.5% more eviction cases than in 2022.13 Due to discriminatory housing policies and the wage gap, women—especially Black women¹⁴—disproportionately experience eviction filings. In 2023, 60% of eviction cases filed were against women.¹⁵ Additionally, homelessness increased across the country for all household types in 2024, with nearly 771,500 people experiencing homelessness on a single night,16 the highest number since the U.S. Housing and Urban Development (HUD) began counting people experiencing homelessness in 2007 and a 32.9% increase from the 2020 count.17 Of the nearly 771,500 people experiencing homelessness, 39.2% were women or girls and less than 1% were transgender, nonbinary, and/or questioning.18

Despite the clear necessity of federal investments, the federal government has not prioritized fully funding rental assistance, usually providing just enough funding to maintain assistance for current households, and sometimes providing enough to extend assistance to a few thousand additional households at a time.19 For over two decades, Congress has missed its October 1 deadline to enact funding for the new federal fiscal year, operating instead on short-term continuing resolutions (CRs), often for months at a time. A CR is a temporary spending bill that allows government operations to continue at the previous fiscal year's spending levels when appropriations have not yet been approved by Congress and the president.²⁰ CRs are also problematic and can create a lapse in funding that harms people who rely on rental assistance and other government programs to survive. This trend is nothing new—the last time that Congress passed a full year funding package before the new fiscal year started on October 1 was 1997.21

Budget caps can also threaten rental assistance. After Congress enacted the Budget Control Act of 2011 (BCA), when accounting for rent inflation, funding for the Housing Choice Voucher program decreased by 9% from 2010 to 2017, and public housing funding dropped by 22% in that same period.²² The budget caps enacted because of the 2023 debt ceiling negotiations forced appropriators to make harmful decisions about whether to fully renew rental assistance or cut other housing programs in Fiscal Year (FY) 2024 and FY2025.²³

Our nation's leaders are playing a dangerous game with the livelihoods of families across the country struggling to meet their basic needs by risking government shutdowns every few months, operating on multiple CRs,²⁴ or proposing cuts to rental assistance. Instead, the federal government should focus on increasing rental assistance to help families with high rent costs remain safely housed without sacrificing other basic needs.

High housing costs leave less money to spend on other critical needs like food, child care, transportation, and health care.

Because of the cost of rent outpacing wage increases, and the supply gap of deeply affordable and available homes—in some communities, due in part to large corporations and private equity firms buying up available homes—renters who have extremely low incomes are much more likely to be housing cost-burdened, spending over 30% of their income on rent and utilities alone, compared to other renters. ²⁵ Among renters with extremely low incomes, 87% experienced some form of rent-burden and 74% were severely-cost burdened, spending over half of their income on housing costs. ²⁶ Racism and sexism in housing, employment, and our broader economic systems lead to women of color, particularly Black women, disproportionately experiencing housing cost-burdens. ²⁷

Severely cost-burdened households have less than half of their income left for other necessities like nutritious food, child care, and health care.²⁸

Housing assistance programs help millions of women, LGBTQIA+ people, and families keep a roof over their heads.

The Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) federal rental assistance programs help nearly 10 million people in 5.3 million households afford stable housing, ²⁹ and play a strong role in increasing housing security for women, especially women of color, disabled women, domestic violence survivors, LGBTQIA+ people, families experiencing homelessness, and children. **In 2023, women headed 74% of households served by HUD rental assistance programs**. ³⁰ Of the 10.2 million people receiving federal rental assistance, 41% were seniors and 24% were disabled people. ³¹ Federal housing assistance lifted more than 2.8 million people out of poverty (as measured by the Supplemental Poverty Measure, SPM) in 2023 including 1.2 million women. ³²

Housing Assistance Helps Women of Color

- Among single renters living alone in 2023, 43.5% of Black, non-Hispanic women, 45.2% of Latina women, 41.0% of Indigenous, non-Hispanic women, 40.6% of AANHPI, non-Hispanic women, and 40.4% of white, non-Hispanic women spent the majority of their income on housing, compared to 31.9% of white, non-Hispanic men.³³
- Federal housing assistance lifted the incomes of 364,000 Black, non-Hispanic women, 333,000 Latinas, 930,000 Asian women out of poverty (as measured by the SPM).³⁴

Housing Assistance Helps Women With Children

Children's HealthWatch research shows that housing insecurity places young children at a higher risk of health and developmental issues,³⁵ and their mothers are more likely to have physical and mental health issues.³⁶ These health outcomes impact individuals, families, communities and society as a whole. **Researchers estimate that, without effective interventions, housing instability will lead to at least \$111 billion over a decade in avoidable health care and education costs.³⁷ Providing funding, such as tenant-based housing choice vouchers, to give families with children the choice to move to neighborhoods with low poverty levels can improve children's health, education, and employment outcomes.³⁸**

- Among single renters raising children on their own in 2023, 47.9% of Black, non-Hispanic women, 45.2% of Latina women, 42.2% of Indigenous, non-Hispanic women, 48.4% of AANHPI, non-Hispanic women, and 42.4% of white, non-Hispanic women spent the majority of their income on housing, compared to 25.1% of white, non-Hispanic men.³⁹
- Housing assistance particularly helps unhoused children who have not yet entered kindergarten where they have access to resources from their public school, as required by law.⁴⁰
- In 2023, households with children headed by women comprised 34% of households served by HUD rental assistance programs.⁴¹
- Every year, 2.9 million children are affected by an eviction filing.⁴² Children under the age of 5 are the largest age group living in households that have had an eviction filing.⁴³ Further, eviction rates are particularly high for Black women with children: 28.4%.⁴⁴

Housing Assistance Helps Survivors

- Access to safe and affordable housing is a primary barrier for survivors when choosing to leave an abusive partner. Survivors of domestic violence who receive a long-term housing subsidy are more likely to leave their abusive partner.⁴⁵
- Parents who receive a housing voucher are onethird less likely to experience domestic violence.⁴⁶
 Unfortunately, one nationwide study found that half of survivors who identified a need for housing services did not receive them.⁴⁷

Housing Assistance Helps LGBTQIA+ People

- In 2020, 10% of LGBTQ women and 9% of nonbinary/ genderqueer individuals reported that they, their partner, or their children received housing assistance in the last year.⁴⁸
- LGBT adults over the age of 50 (16.7%) were more likely than non-LGBT adults (12.4%) to apply for emergency rental assistance programs.⁴⁹

Housing Assistance Helps Women With Disabilities

Housing assistance helps disabled women obtain accessible and affordable housing in non-congregate settings, which increases independence and community integration while also cutting down on transmission of communicable diseases.

- Women are more likely than men to have a disability, and disabled women are more likely to live in poverty than white non-disabled men.⁵⁰ Women with disabilities typically have lower incomes and face a higher risk of poverty and economic hardship than women without disabilities, and they are therefore more likely to require rental assistance. Additionally, as of December 2024, only 36.6% of disabled women between the ages of 16 and 64 are employed,⁵¹ compared to 39.6% of disabled men,⁵² 70.3% of nondisabled women,⁵³ and 79.5% of nondisabled men.⁵⁴
- Over half of single disabled women living alone (50.9%) spent more than half their income on housing, and they were more likely than nondisabled men living alone (29.8%) to do so. Single disabled Latinas face even higher rates of being severely cost-burdened: 55.0% compared to 27.5% of single nondisabled white, non-Hispanic men. Single disabled women raising a child on their own (56.0%) were more likely than nondisabled men raising a child on their own (26.6%) to be severely cost-burdened. Single disabled Black women raising a child on their own face higher severely cost-burdened rates: 59.2% compared to 21.9% of single nondisabled white, non-Hispanic men raising a child on their own.⁵⁵
- Disabled women who are unable to work and receive Supplemental Security Income (SSI) as their sole source of income cannot afford a safe, decent unit in any U.S. housing market without rental assistance.⁵⁶

- While federally-assisted housing may be more likely to be accessible for people with mobility issues than owner-occupied units,⁵⁷ the federal government sets very low minimum accessibility thresholds for federally-assisted housing: 5% of units are required to be accessible for those with mobility related disabilities and 2% are required to be accessible to people with hearing and/or visual disabilities.⁵⁸ These low thresholds are insufficient to close the supply gap of affordable and accessible homes.
- Of disabled adults in HUD-assisted households in 2013, 65% were women and 35% were men.⁵⁹

Housing Assistance Helps Older Women

- In 2023, 41% of people receiving housing assistance were seniors.⁶⁰
- Older women, especially older women of color, are more likely to have lower incomes than older men.⁶¹ In 2023, women made up nearly six in 10 (58.5%) of poor people ages 65 and older.⁶² Additionally, the official poverty rate was 10.5% for women 65 years and older, compared to 8.9% for men in that age group.⁶³ The rates are even steeper for older women of color, with 18.9% of Latinas, 19.3% of Black women, 10.7% of Asian women, 19.5% of and Indigenous women living under the poverty line, compared to only 7.9% of white, non-Hispanic women.⁶⁴

Because of the critical importance rental assistance plays in the lives of women, LGBTQIA+ people, and their families, the federal government should focus on expanding, not cutting, rental assistance so that everyone can fulfill their basic human need of safe, adequate housing. Unfortunately, multiple proposals threaten to cut and restrict affordable housing assistance at a time when millions of families face high housing costs.

We must remain vigilant and defend rental assistance from harmful proposals, such as Project 2025, that would increase, rather than decrease, housing costs by cutting rental assistance and would particularly harm women, LGBTQIA+ people, and families.

- The cap on FY 2025 funding threatens cuts to rental assistance. Because of rent inflation, Congress needs to pass at least \$32.8 billion in funding for rental assistance just to continue serving the same number of families as this year.
- 2. The debt ceiling creates a double threat to rental assistance. Breaching the debt ceiling would bring catastrophic financial consequences that would extend beyond the United States by bringing an economic recession. While having a breach is unlikely, the bigger risk comes from debt ceiling negotiations considering additional budget caps that, as noted above, often lead to rental assistance cuts (when adjusted for rent inflation), which could force more people into homelessness.
- The 2025 tax debate threatens cuts to rental assistance. The tax bill being drafted by Congressional Republicans could lose over \$7.5 trillion in federal tax revenue over 10 years.66 Moreover, Republicans have already floated the idea of offsetting the cost of these proposals, which would overwhelmingly benefit the wealthiest and big corporations, by cutting nutrition assistance and Medicaid, as part of the budget proposal.⁶⁷ And Republicans will also likely argue to further cut spending after the increase in the federal deficit that will inevitably result from enacting more massive tax cuts for the wealthiest. The cost of the tax bill thus creates a double threat on rental assistance: the reconciliation bill used for the tax bill could include cuts to housing programs, and even if that does not happen, the lost revenue from the tax bill would likely lead lawmakers to seek additional program cuts down the road.
- 4. Taking rental assistance away from people who do not meet strict work reporting requirements would harm women, LGBTQIA+ people, children, and families, especially at a time when housing costs remain extremely high. In April 2018, President Trump, during his first term, signed an executive order forcing work requirements on people with low incomes receiving certain federal benefits, like housing assistance or SNAP.68 Taking away someone's ability to afford housing will not help them get a quality job-it will only lead to evictions and leave them without other basic needs, furthering their cycle of poverty.⁶⁹ The term "work requirements" is also a misnomer—someone's willingness to work or actively search for a job is not sufficient to protect them from losing rental assistance.70 Many program recipients already work, and those that are not would like to, but face several barriers.71 Work requirements can also be used to intentionally reduce program access.⁷² Project 2025 proposes more of these types of cuts to rental assistance.

- 5. Project 2025 proposes selling public housing, further privatizing the housing market and harming thousands of women, children, and families who will be priced out of the rental market or be forced to live in substandard housing conditions. Large corporations and private equity firms are increasingly buying up housing stock, predominantly in communities of color—who were already disproportionately affected by the foreclosure crisis in 2008 and have experienced a long history of racism in the housing market.⁷³ Because these investors only care about building more wealth, they frequently avoid repairs or restoration, forcing people to live in unhealthy and unsafe housing conditions.
- 6. Project 2025 proposes transferring many of HUD's functions to states and localities, which would create inequity among people living in different states.

 States and localities have different budgets and levels of funding available for housing. A person should not be punished for living in a state where funding for housing programs is inadequate. It is the responsibility of the federal government to fill in these funding gaps.

The federal government must do its job and ensure that people remain housed while also being able to pay for other necessities, without being cost-burdened. Cuts to anti-poverty programs, including rental assistance, are unacceptable and will deepen poverty in the United States and raise the cost of rent for millions.

- Talia Grossman, Sarah Hassmer, and Chantelle Wilkinson, "Housing Is Foundational to Women, LGBTQIA+ People, and Families" (National Women's Law Center and National Low Income Housing Coalition, June 2024), https://nwlc.org/resource/housing-is-foundational-to-women-lgbtqia-people-and-families/.
- 2 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Renters' Incomes Haven't Caught Up to Rising Housing Costs," accessed September 18, 2024, https://www.cbpp.org/renters-incomes-havent-caught-up-to-rising-costs-4.
- 3 Raquel Harati, Dan Emmanuel, Carly Zhou, Lauren Steimle, and Diane Yentel, "Out of Reach, the High Cost of Housing" (National Low Income Housing Coalition, 2024), https://nlihc.org/cog., 1.
- 4 USA.gov, "Minimum Wage" (last updated June 16, 2023), https://www.usa.gov/minimum-wage.
- 5 Harati et al., "Out of Reach," 3.
- 6 Harati et al., "Out of Reach," 3.
- Jasmine Tucker and Julie Vogtman, "Hard Work Is Not Enough: Women in Low-Paid Jobs" (National Women's Law Center, July 2023), https://nwlc.org/resource/when-hard-work-is-not-enough-women-in-low-paid-jobs/, 3-4.
- 8 Andrew Aurand, Matt Clarke, Ikra Rafi, Dan Emmanuel, Mackenzie Pish, and Dianne Yentel, "The Gap: A Shortage of Affordable Homes" (National Low Income Housing Coalition, March 2024), https://nlihc.org/gap, 1.
- 9 Aurand, et al., "The Gap," 11.
- Thyria A. Alverez and Barry L. Steffen, "Worst Case Housing Needs: 2023 Report to Congress Executive Summary" (HUD Office of Policy Development and Research, August 2023), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/publications/Worst-Case-Housing-Needs-2023-Executive-Summary.html.
- 11 Meghan Henry, Adam Travis, Tanya de Sousa, Jhenelle Marson, Ed Prestera, and Colette Tano, "2021 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report (AHAR): Part 2" (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, July 2023), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/datasets/ahar/2021-ahar-part-2-pit-estimates-of-homelessness-in-the-us.html.
- 12 Sonya Acosta and Erik Gartland, "Families Wait Years for Housing Vouchers Due to Inadequate Funding" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 22, 2021), https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/families-wait-years-for-housing-vouchers-due-to-inadequate-funding.
- Peter Hepburn, Danny Grubbs-Donovan, and Grace Hartley, "Preliminary Analysis: Eviction Filing Patterns in 2023," Eviction Lab, April 22, 2024, https://evictionlab.org/ets-report-2023/. This is only in jurisdictions that the Eviction Lab tracks.
- 14 Sophie Beiers, Sandra Park, and Linda Morris, "Clearing the Record: How Eviction Sealing Laws Can Advance Housing Access for Women of Color," ACLU, January 10, 2020, https://www.aclu.org/news/racial-justice/clearing-the-record-how-eviction-sealing-laws-can-advance-housing-access-for-women-of-color.
- 15 Hepburn, Grubbs-Donovan, and Hartley, "Eviction Filing Patterns in 2023." This is only in jurisdictions that the Eviction Lab tracks.
- Tanya de Sousa and Meghan Henry, "The 2024 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress, Part 1: Point-In-Time Estimates of Homelessness" (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, December 2024), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/2024-AHAR-Part-1.pdf, v.
- 17 de Souza and Henry, "2024 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report."
- de Souza and Henry, "2024 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report," 5. The 2024 Point-in-Time Count gender response options were updated with more expansive gender options and allows respondents the ability to select one or more response options that apply to their gender identity. Therefore, there may be some overlap in those who identify as transgender, nonbinary, and/or questioning. de Souza and Henry, "2024 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report," 80-81.
- 19 National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Despite Tight Topline Funding, Advocates and Key Congressional Champions Secure Increased Funding for HUD Programs in FY24 Spending Bill," March 4, 2024, https://nlihc.org/resource/despite-tight-topline-funding-advocates-and-key-congressional-champions-secure-increased.
- 20 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "What is a Continuing Resolution and How Does It Impact Government Operations?" (November 3, 2022), https://www.gao.gov/blog/what-continuing-resolution-and-how-does-it-impact-government-operations.
- 21 Drew DeSilver, "Congress has long struggled to pass spending bills on time," Pew Research Center, September 13, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/09/13/congress-has-long-struggled-to-pass-spending-bills-on-time/.
- 22 Douglas Rice, "Budget Caps, Not Rent Aid, Forcing HUD Budget Cuts" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, October 30, 2017), https://www.cbpp.org/research/budget-caps-not-rent-aid-forcing-hud-budget-cuts.
- 23 Sonya Acosta, "Lawmakers Should Prioritize Adequate Funding for Rental Assistance for People Struggling to Afford Housing in Housing Appropriations Legislation," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 14, 2023, https://www.cbpp.org/blog/lawmakers-should-prioritize-adequate-funding-for-rental-assistance-for-people-struggling-to.
- 24 Campaign for Housing and Community Development Funding, "Impacts of Inconsistent Funding on Affordable Housing Programs" (September 2023), https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/CHCDF
 Factsheet CR-FY24 FINAL pdf
- 25 Aurand, et al., "The Gap," 10.
- 26 Aurand, et al., "The Gap," 11.
- 27 Talia Grossman, Sarah Hassmer, and Sarah Javaid, "The Continuing Need for Gender, Racial, and Disability Justice in the Rental System" (National Women's Law Center, January 2024), https://nwlc.org/resource/the-continuing-need-for-gender-racial-and-disability-justice-in-the-rental-system/.
- 28 Grossman, Hassmer, and Wilkinson, "Housing Is Foundational to Women, LGBTQIA+ People, and Families."
- 29 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Policy Basics: Federal Rental Assistance" (modified September 30, 2024), https://www.cbpp.org/research/housing/federal-rental-assistance
- Courtney Anderson, Kathryn Domina, Talia Grossman, Amy Matsui, Kat Menefee, and Shengwei Sun, "By the Numbers: Data on Key Programs for the Well-Being of Women, LGBTQIA+ People, and Their Families" (National Women's Law Center, April 2024), https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/2024_NWLC_ByTheNumbers_Brief.pdf, 2.
- 31 Anderson et al., "By the Numbers," 2.
- 32 National Women's Law Center calculations based on U.S. Census Bureau, "Current Population Survey, 2024 Annual Social and Economic Supplement (CPS ASEC)" (last revised September 10, 2024), https://www.census.gov/data/datasets/time-series/demo/cps/cps-asec.html. Numbers are rounded to the nearest thousandth.
- 33 NWLC calculations based on 2023 American Community Survey (ACS), accessed through Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Matthew Sobek, Daniel Backman, Annie Chen, Grace Cooper, Stephanie Richards, Renae Rodgers, and Megan Schouweiler. IPUMS USA: Version 15.0 [ACS]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2024. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V15.0.
- 34 National Women's Law Center calculations based on U.S. Census Bureau, "Current Population Survey, 2024 Annual Social and Economic Supplement (CPS ASEC)" (last revised September 10, 2024), https://www.census.gov/data/datasets/time-series/demo/cps/cps-asec.html. Numbers are rounded to the nearest thousandth.
- Charlotte Bruce, Allison Bovell-Ammon, Stephanie Ettinger de Cuba, Richard Sheward, Deborah A. Frank, and Megan Sandel, "Eviction: A Preventable Cause of Adverse Child and Family Health" (Children's HealthWatch and Opportunity Starts at Home, September 2021), https://childrenshealthwatch.org/wp-content/uploads/Evictions-and-health-brief-v3.pdf, 2.
- Allison Bovell-Ammon, Charlotte Bruce, Stephanie Ettinger de Cuba, Richard Sheward, Deborah Frank, and Megan Sandel, "Closing the Housing Opportunity Gap: Investing in Housing Vouchers Improves Neighborhoods and Health" (Children's Health Watch and Opportunity Starts at Home, September 2021), https://childrenshealthwatch.org/wp-content/uploads/CHW-homelessness-youchers-brief-v2.pdf, 2.
- 37 Bovell-Ammon, et al., "Closing the Housing Opportunity Gap." 2.
- 38 Bovell-Ammon, et al., "Closing the Housing Opportunity Gap." 2.
- 39 NWLC calculations based on 2023 American Community Survey (ACS), accessed through Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Matthew Sobek, Daniel Backman, Annie Chen, Grace Cooper, Stephanie Richards, Renae Rodgers, and Megan Schouweiler. IPUMS USA: Version 15.0 [ACS]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2024. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.v15.0.
- 40 Emily Badger, Claire Cain Miller, and Alicia Parlapiano, "The Americans Most Threatened by Eviction: Young Children," The New York Times, October 2, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/02/upshot/evictions-children-american-renters.html?smid=nytcore-ios-share&referringSource=articleShare.
- 41 Office of Public and Indian Housing, "Tenant-Based Rental Assistance," (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, last visited January 15, 2025), https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/CFO/documents/2024_CJ_Program_Template_-TBRA.pdf.

- 42 Nick Graetz, Carl Gershenson, Peter Hepburn, Sonya R. Porter, Danielle H. Sandler, and Matthew Desmond, "A comprehensive demographic profile of the US evicted population," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 120, no. 41 (October 2, 2023), https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2305860120.
- 43 Graetz et al., "A comprehensive demographic profile of the US evicted population."
- 44 Graetz et al., "A comprehensive demographic profile of the US evicted population."
- 45 National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Domestic Violence, Housing and Homelessness," (last accessed January 11, 2024), https://nnedv.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Library_TH_2018

 DV Housing Homelessness pdf
- Daniel Gubits, Marybeth Shinn, Michelle Wood, Stephen Bell, Samuel Dastrup, Claudia D. Solari, Scott R. Brown, Debi McInnis, Tom McCall, Utsav Kattel, "Family Options Study: 3-Year Impacts of Housing and Services Interventions for Homeless Families" (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, October 2016), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/Family-Options-Study-Full-Report, pdf.
- 47 Laura L. Rogers, "Transitional Housing Programs and Empowering Survivors of Domestic Violence," U.S. Department of Justice, November 1, 2019, https://www.justice.gov/ovw/blog/transitional-housing-programs-and-empowering-survivors-domestic-violence.
- 48 Lindsay Mahowald, Matthew Brady, and Caroline Medina, "Discrimination and Experiences Among LGBTQ People in the US: 2020 Survey Results," Center for American Progress, April 21, 2021, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/discrimination-experiences-among-lgbtq-people-us-2020-survey-results/.
- Denny Chan, Amber Christ, Tracey Gronniger, Sarah Hassmer, Sarah Javaid, Dorianne Mason, Amy Matsui, and Shengwei Sun, "The Economic Security and Health of Older Women of Color" (National Women's Law Center and Justice in Aging, June 5, 2023), https://nwlc.org/resource/the-economic-security-and-health-of-older-women-of-color/. The term LGBT is used (instead of LGBTQIA+) because these Census Household Pulse Survey data are specifically from lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender individuals. People who indicate they are lesbian, gay, or bisexual are counted as "LGBT." People who indicate they are not transgender, lesbian, gay, or bisexual are counted as "non-LGBT." The NWLC calculations are based on the U.S. Census Bureau Household Pulse Survey, using data from December 29, 2021 through January 16, 2023.
- Marissa Ditkowsky "Systemic Transformation Guide to Economic Justice for Disabled People: Jobs and Employment" (National Partnership for Women and Families, July 2022), <a href="https://example.com/https://
- 51 Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Employment-Population Ratio-With a Disability, 16 to 64 Years, Women," accessed January 15, 2025, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/LNU02376960.
- 52 Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Employment-Population Ratio-With a Disability, 16 to 64 Years, Men," accessed January 15, 2025, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/LNU02376955
- 53 Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Employment-Population Ratio-With No Disability, 16 to 64 Years, Women," accessed January 15, 2025, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/LNU02376945.
- 54 Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Employment-Population Ratio-With No Disability, 16 to 64 Years, Men," accessed January 15, 2025, https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/LNU02376940.
- 55 NWLC calculations based on 2023 American Community Survey (ACS), accessed through Steven Ruggles, Sarah Flood, Matthew Sobek, Daniel Backman, Annie Chen, Grace Cooper, Stephanie Richards, Renae Rodgers, and Megan Schouweiler. IPUMS USA: Version 15.0 [ACS]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2024. https://doi.org/10.18128/D010.V15.0. Data for disabled AANHPI and disabled Indigenous women raising a child on their own is unavailable due to insufficient sample sizes.
- 56 Technical Assistance Collaborative, "Priced Out: The Housing Crisis for People with Disabilities," (accessed January 11, 2024), http://www.tacinc.org/knowledge-resources/priced-out-v2/.
- 57 Sewin Chan and Ingrid Gould Ellen, "Housing for an Aging Population," Housing Policy Debate 27, no. 2 (July 11, 2016), https://doi.org/10.1080/10511482.2016.1184696
- 58 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Section 504: Frequently Asked Questions," accessed January 14, 2025, https://www.hud.gov/program offices/fair housing equal opp/disabilities/sect504fag# Physical Accessibility.
- 59 Marissa Ditkowsky, "Systems Transformation Guide to Disability Economic Justice: Food Insecurity, Housing, and Transportation" (National Partnership for Women and Families, November 2023), https://nationalpartnership.org/wp-content/uploads/systems-transformation-disability-economic-justice-food-housing-transportation.pdf, 13. National Partnership for Women and Families calculation based on Casey J. Dawkins and Mark Miller, "A Picture of Disability and Designated Housing" (U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, March 6, 2015), https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/mdrt_disability_designated-housing.pdf, 15 (Table 5).
- 60 Anderson et al., "By the Numbers," 2.
- 61 Chan et al., "The Economic Security and Health of Older Women of Color."
- 62 Sarah Javaid, "National Snapshot: Poverty Among Women & Families in 2023," (National Women's Law Center, December 11, 2024), https://nwlc.org/resource/national-snapshot-poverty-among-women-families-in-2023/. 6.
- 63 Javaid, "National Snapshot," 6.
- 64 Javaid, "National Snapshot," 6.

72

- Joel Friedman and Richard Kogan, "Hitting the Debt Limit: 3 Things to Know" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, December 17, 2024), https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/hitting-the-debt-limit-3-things-to-know.
- 66 Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, "The Fiscal Impact of the Harris and Trump Campaign Plans," October 28, 2024, https://www.crfb.org/papers/fiscal-impact-harris-and-trump-campaign-plans.
- Jacob Bogage, Jeff Stein, and Dan Diamond, "Trump allies eye overhauling Medicaid, food stamps in tax legislation," The Washington Post, November 18, 2024, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2024/11/18/gop-targets-medicaid-food-stamps/.
- 68 Glenn Thrush, "Trump Signs Order to Require Recipients of Federal Aid Programs to Work," New York Times, April 10, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/10/us/trump-work-requirements-assistance-programs.html.
- 69 Ladonna Pavetti, "Work Requirements Don't Cut Poverty, Evidence Shows" (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 7, 2016), https://www.cbpp.org/research/test-work-requirements-dont-cut-poverty-evidence-shows.
- Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, "Work Requirements: What Are They? Do They Work?" (May 11, 2023), https://www.rwjf.org/en/insights/our-research/2023/05/work-requirements-what-are-they-do-they-work.html.
- 71 Heather Hahn, "What research tells us about work requirements," Urban Institute, April 11, 2018, https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/what-research-tells-us-about-work-requirements."
 - Elaine Waxman and Heather Hahn, "Work Requirements Sound Good, but the Evidence Just Doesn't Support Them," Urban Institute, October 26, 2021, https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/work-requirements-sound-good-evidence-just-doesnt-support-them.
- 73 Amee Chew, Chuck Collins, and Omar Ocampo, "Billionaire Blowback on Housing: How Concentrated Wealth Disrupts Housing Markets and Worsens the Housing Affordability Crisis" (Institute for Policy Studies and Popular Democracy, October 2024), https://www.populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/FINAL%20Billionaire%20Blowback%20on%20Housing%2010-18-2024%20%281%29, pdf.